CHICAGO SECTION ANNUAL REPORT

Part II, Appendix 1, Summary of Section Activities, Additional Information

Hospitality
This report contains the activities of Hospitality Committee during the period of January 2004 through December 2004. 

One of the activities that this committee performed was the monthly t-shirt raffle at the Section’s Monthly dinner meetings. This activity started after the Fall 2001 National American Chemical Society meeting in Chicago. The National Host Committee designed a t-shirt that spelled out Chicago using the periodic table of elements.  The t-shirt became very popular and a well sought after item.  The Hospitality Committee decided because of its popularity that the shirt should be used as an additional incentive in attending the Section’s monthly meetings.  Each month, as members register for the dinner meeting they fill out a raffle ticket and then after dinner a member’s name is chosen.  In addition to raffling off a t-shirt each month, the committee also gives a t-shirt to each of general meeting speakers.  This year Section members who won a t-shirt were Marilyn Kouba, Nancy Haddad, Reena Huddar, Pat Stejskal, Don Holden, Fred Baslo, Michelle Applebee and Karen Boice.   

The second activity, the annual holiday party, was held at Holiday Inn Willowbrook on Friday, December 10, 2004.  There were about 130 people in attendance.  This event was held jointly with the Chicago Chemists Club and Iota Sigma Pi.  The speaker that evening was Dr. Shelia Bailey, Senior Physicist, NASA Glenn Research Center.  Our speaker added a bit of excitement at this meeting by having an allergic reaction to food and spent the meeting in the hospital.  Instead Milt Levenberg saved the day by showing her slides and ad-libbed the talk.  This year the raffle items included dinners from Monastero’s Ristorante, The Parthenon, Zhivago Restaurant, and the Holiday Inn Willowbrook; gift certificates to Barnes & Nobles from Iota Sigma Pi; wine from the Chicago Chemists Club; a membership from the Chicago Chemists Club; monetary gift from Northup RTS; lip balm from Blistex, Inc.; pens from NorthStar Credit Union; gifts from Stepan Company; pens and light up balls from BP America; pens from Argonne National Laboratory; gifts donated by Herb & Adrienne Golinkin and Cherlyn Bradley; and t-shirts, poinsettias and additional raffle gifts from Hospitality Committee

The tradition of collecting food for charity continued this year at the annual holiday party. Each member was asked to bring in a nonperishable item of food to this dinner meeting.  About 450 pounds of food were collected, along with a forty-dollar monetary donation and donated to the Loaves and Fishes Community Pantry for distribution.  

The final activity of this committee was to send each new member to the Section an introductory packet.  The packet contains a letter from the Hospitality Committee, a list of Section meeting dates and places, a copy of The Chemical Bulletin, a directory of the Section’s officers, a certificate for a free monthly dinner meeting and a list of the Section’s committees.  Also, each of these members was offered a mentor to help introduce them personally to the Section.  A mentor is an experienced Section member who is interested in working one on one with a new member.  During this year over a hundred of these packets have been mailed, the last set being distributed in December. Contact has not yet been made with members receiving the last set.   Initial results indicate that most of the members so contacted have yet to attend a Section dinner meeting, although, a couple of new members from this project became active members during Chemistry Day and at the Hospitality holiday dinner meeting.

Committee member include Cheryln Bradley, Connie Buenvenida, Danise Burke, Richard Cornell, Adrienne and Herb Golinkin, Marsha Phillips, Susan Shih and Gail Wilkening. 

As has become a tradition at the Chicago Section, Section, members brought non-perishable food to our holiday party to donate to needy families in our community.  Over five hundred pounds of food was donated to the Loaves and Fishes Food Pantry in Naperville, Illinois.  

Membership Affairs
1. A Local Section membership survey was drafted and posted online.  We had hoped that from the responses we would gain insight on why more local ACS members are not volunteering to participate in Section governance, and to get better attendance at the general local meetings.  There have not been enough responses at this point to get any meaningful data.

2. A Local Section Affiliate membership status was created to encourage more elementary and high school teachers as well as others who work in the chemical sciences to join the Section.  As a result, eight people joined the Chicago Local Section as affiliates in 2004.

3. A Membership Affairs web page was established to solicit ideas for a grant to Recruit, Retain and Recognize Chicago Section volunteers, the three R’s of membership.  Volunteers may also be recognized on this page for noteworthy contributions to our Local Section.

4. A local vendor was commissioned to design a Chicago Section Lapel pin to be used as a recognition tool for volunteers.  The pin will be available in early 2005 and will also be featured in a recruitment campaign.
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Students from Olive-Harvey College were aggressively recruited to be our guests at the Christmas meeting.  There were approximately ten students and five agreed to become affiliates in 2005.

Minority Affairs
1. Allison Aldridge was a judge at the Chicago Public Schools Science Fair in March.  Information was provided to the students about ACS programs available for them.  Eight students that were assigned to the judge were given verbal information about ACS programs that could benefit them.

2. Allison Aldridge and Claudia Davila gave a PowerPoint presentation to the chemistry students at Waukegan High School in April.  The presentation highlighted the programs available to them from the ACS and an overview of the many different careers in chemistry.  Over the three sessions approximately 80 students attended the presentation.  The enrollment at this high school is about 70% Hispanic and 10% African-American.  This event emphasized to possible future chemists that the ACS welcomes and values diverse population and encouraged them to consider a career in chemistry. 

3. Allison Aldridge attended the Career Fair at Waukegan High School in May.  Information was provided to the students on the many different careers that are available in the field of chemistry.  Literature given out included “I know you’re a chemist but what do you do?”  This event was to let possible future chemists know that the ACS welcomes and values diverse population and to encourage them to consider a career in chemistry.

4. Allison Aldridge delivered an ACS presentation at the University of Illinois-Chicago for the CICI Discovery Program in October.  A PowerPoint presentation was given to high school students interested in science.  The program is designed to give the students exposure to the scientific method and encourage them to do a science fair project.  The presentation highlighted the programs available to them and provided an overview of the many different careers in chemistry.  The students were also interested in the pharmaceutical industry so the second part of the presentation talked about drug discovery and clinical trials.  After the presentation, two interactive experiments were done with the students.  One was a polymer example (glue and borate) and the other was an acid-base reaction (dilute acid and Tums).  It was pointed out that a polymer could be used for wound repair and that an acid-base reaction can be used medicinally to treat an illness.  There were 20 students in the class.  

5. Allison Aldridge, Claudia Davila and Douglas Mawhinney participated in Chemistry Day along with the Membership Affairs Committee.  Two interactive experiments were given to children, their parents, and teachers.  One experiment simulated an upset stomach (dilute acid solution) and how it is treated with medicine (Tums).  The other simulated an alveoli sac (balloon) in our lungs and how air (vanilla extract in the balloon) diffuses through it as we breathe.  This event served to enhance the public’s appreciation of the chemical sciences and technologies.  

The Minority Affairs Committee made a donation to the ACS Scholar Program in December.  There is an ACS scholar attending the University of Illinois-Chicago and Allison Aldridge is his mentor.  The Chicago Section understands how important this program is and we support it.  The student is very impressed with the ACS literature provided to him as well as with the Section website.

Professional Relations
The activities in the Chicago Section ACS Professional Relations Committee in 2004 focused on increasing awareness in the membership on:

1.
Section activities, and

2.
Initiatives in the chemical community regarding professional issues that chemists face.

In addition to the “Minutemen” program discussed in the Part II Narrative of the Annual Report, the Professional Relations Committee hosted a Topical Group event at the monthly Section meeting on June 25.  Michael Davis, Professor of Philosophy and Senior Fellow at the Center for the Study of Ethics in the Professions, Illinois Institute of Technology, Chicago, led an interactive case study discussion of professional ethics issues that can face chemists in their work.  Over 40 attendees actively participated in the discussion.  More information on this event can be found at:

       http://membership.acs.org/C/Chicago/04jun.topical.html
Microfilming of Archival Materials

The Chicago Section ACS has been participating in the “Chemical History of Chicago Project” funded in part by the Camille & Henry Dreyfus Foundation and by the Northwestern University Library Board of Governors.  

Robert Michaelson, Head Librarian, Seeley G. Mudd Library for Science and Engineering, Northwestern University Library, Evanston, Illinois, received permission from the Chicago Section ACS to microfilm early issues of “The Chemical Bullletin”, minutes of the Chicago Section through 1925, and some of the historical data from the years 1887 through 1951.  Copies are in the Section offices and Northwestern University Library.  The microfilming was completed in January of this year.

Harriet Lightman, Bibliographer for History, NU Library has written two articles for publication, based in part on some of the early archival material as gathered by Dudley French.  The first article, on the diary industry and the part played Chicago chemists, was published in “The Chemical Bulletin” in 2004, and the second article, on the corn starch industry, will appear in 2004.

